TOWN OF PORT REXTON 

Minutes 

Regular Meeting 

Wednesday April 5, 2023
6:30 P.M. 
This meeting was held at the Council Chambers

Present at the meeting were:

Mayor Dean Bailey                         Deputy Mayor Wanda Rex

Councillor Chris Kelly                     Councillor Judy Lander                  Councillor Roland Taylor

Town Clerk/Manager Lois Long    Assistant Clerk Tina Toope  

Regrets: Councillor Eldon Bannister and Councillor Janice Hayward. 

Mayor Bailey called the meeting to order at 6:30 and asked for the adoption of the agenda for this meeting.

MOTION #20- 2023– Rex/Kelly; moved that the Agenda for this meeting shall be adopted as presented. All members present in favor, Motion carried. 
Mayor Bailey called for a motion to adopt the minutes of the meeting held on March 01, 2023.
MOTION #21 – 2023 Kelly/Taylor; moved the minutes of the meetings held on March 1, 2023 shall be adopted as presented. All members present in favor, Motion carried. 

Mayor Bailey said he had hoped to have Olivia, from Otter Housing Association Inc., here at the meeting however, she is in the UK at the present time. We hope it will work out that Olivia will be available for the next meeting so the Airbnb situation and its effects on their association and indeed on all communities can be discussed. There are some new regulations coming into play from the Provincial Government as well, however it is uncertain whether this will have any favourable effect on this ever growing problem in our province. Country  
REPORTS AND BUSINESS ARISING

Fire Department

The firemen have a training night tonight and there was no one in attendance from the Fire Department so Mayor Bailey report that the new members have begun their training and have been spending time on weekends doing First Aid and CPR Courses. The department recently got called to a situation which no one ever wants to receive, a house fire. This was a terrible day for all the firefighters in this area and a tragic loss for a local family of five. Thankfully, there was no loss of life as a result of this fire. Unfortunately, one of our firefighters had a horrific experience when he collapsed while at the scene. Thanks to quick CPR action and resuscitation on site, and then immediate transport to the Clarenville hospital, the man’s life was saved. Sincere thanks go out to our own fire department and to the Trinity and Trinity Bay North’s fire departments for their invaluable and much appreciated help during this tragic incident.  
Heritage Society

Councillor Lander informed Council that there is a Heritage Society being held tomorrow night so, though there is nothing to report right now, she will bring forward their report at the next regular meeting. 
Recreation Commission

Councillor Hayward couldn’t attend the meeting so Mayor Bailey reported for the Recreation Commission. Three of the planned winter events went ahead. The weather wasn’t co-operating for any outdoor sporting events. The Bonfire lighting was cancelled because it would be inappropriate to have this happen when on the Monday of that same week a family of five in our community had lost everything in a house fire. The remaining events will take place at Port Rexton Days, which will be held the third weekend of July. The Easter Breakfast is going ahead on Easter Saturday with all proceeds being donated to the Jones family. 

The PL4C Project is progressing with the Planning Matrix and virtual sessions on-going and two members will be attending the Physical Literacy Conference and Training in New York during the first week of May. Councillor Lander suggested that the emails, with updates for the PL4C program be sent to all members of Council. The emails have been going to her but maybe someone else would be interested as well. 
This can easily be done although for now it will be mainly for information purposes only while the partners are going through the various steps in the PL4C program. 

Recreation Park Project

Mayor Bailey reported the interior work on the rink building is getting     closer to completion, The next steps towards completion of the kitchen are to get the cupboards and countertop built in. Dion Kendall will be donating his time to complete the installation of the kitchen cupboards which is much appreciated. The doors donated by Deputy Mayor Rex will also same time and money for this job. The net to be installed at the end of the rink next to the building to protect spectators is not in place yet. The weather is playing a factor in much of the work being completed.  

Waste Site

Mayor Bailey reported that the waste site is continuing to run smoothly with no issues reported from the supervisor. A spring Clean-up will soon be in order.   

Hike Discovery

Deputy Mayor Rex reported there have not been any meetings so nothing to report at this time. 
CORRRESPONDENCE  
- An update of the Municipal Assessment Agency was received from our Eastern Director, David Hiscock. 

A letter was received from the Mayor of the Town of New-Wes-Valley asking for support in their petition to have Municipalities Newfoundland and Labrador advocate on the behalf of volunteer firemen for some compensation for their time spent answering calls for vehicle accidents and medical emergencies. Council agreed and the motion was made.       

MOTION #22 – 2023 Taylor/Lander; resolved the Mayor will sign this letter of petition from New-Wes-Valley to MNL asking that organization to lobby for compensation for our volunteer firemen for duties performed in responding to medical emergencies and motor vehicle accidents. All members present in favor, Motion carried.

An email was received from the Stewardship of Municipalities asking for an update on Council’s position with regard to the Habitat Conservation Plan proposal for our community. This was discussed and since the Devil’s Cove proposed area is bordering on private parcels of land, the landowners will be involved in the decision making for this particular conservation area. The decision was made a motion.

MOTION #23 – 2023 Kelly/Rex; moved that the clerk shall  discuss with the conservation biologist how to proceed with involving these parties in the decision making for the Devil’s Cove Beach to Skiff Cove Beach area and report back to the next regular meeting.  All members present in favor, Motion carried.

A request was received from a residential property owner, who is a part time visitor during the summer months, to hook up a water line to that of his neighbours to use only for weekend visits. His house is not winterized and they only visit less than a dozen times yearly. 

MOTION #24 – 2023 Rex/Lander; moved that the request be granted for this hook-up if an agreement is struck between both homeowners. All costs associated with this connection will be his responsibility. This residence will then be charged the yearly water rate same as the other full time connections. The usual conditions will apply regarding any resulting trouble with water shortage whereby being the last connection this line would be the first disconnected. All members present in favor, Motion carried.

The correspondence received from the Town of Bonavista was briefly discussed. They have made a decision to suspend the review of all business permit applications for all types of accommodations until a set of formal Accommodation Regulations have been implemented. Council members can well understand this decision and will wait to engage in further discussion of this matter when representation from Otter Housing is available to attend the meeting.    

A letter was received from the Department of Municipal Affairs giving approval of the 2023 Budget submitted in Dec., 2022. 
A circular was received from the Department of Municipal Affairs 
with information on International Women’s Day on March 8th. 

A letter was received from Epilepsy Newfoundland and Labrador asking the town to sign a Proclamation to declare March 26th as Purple Day for Epilepsy. 

MOTION #13 – 2023 Lander/Hayward; resolved the Mayor will sign this proclamation to proclaim March 26th, 2022 as Purple Day for Epilepsy. All members present in favor, Motion carried.

A letter was received from the Discovery Health Foundation asking for assistance in recruiting foundation board members from this area. The Clerk will place a copy of the letter on the town facebook page and members will also pass the word along.

A letter was received from a non-resident property owner offering their parcel of property to the town for any useful purpose. They no longer have plans to return to build here and have no interest in any future pursuit of clear title or ownership. This parcel is located in a place where it can be beneficial to future development and beautification of our community so a motion was made to accept the property offered.                       

MOTION #14 – 2023 Bannister/Lander; resolved the council will accept this parcel of property for future development of the town.  All members present in favor, Motion carried. 

FINANCES
The financial summary for February, as included in Council member’s meeting packages, was briefly discussed.

February invoices totalling $13,513.91

Preauthorized payments and transfers: $11,663.72 

Revenue received February 1- 28, 2023: $42,444.48

Disbursements February 1- 28, 2023:     $25,177.63

General operating account balance Feb. 28, 2023: $71,337.05 

The Municipal Budget updated summary of expenses and balances as of February 28/23, as included in council members meeting packages, was briefly discussed. To date, all expenditures are well within budgeted allowances.  

The Clerk then presented for resolution in Council the 2023 Business Tax Roll Information as follows:

Business Taxes: $18,278.81

Motion #15 - 2023– Hayward/Kelly; resolved the acceptance of the monthly financial report, the budget up date, the approval for payment of all regular monthly bills, approval if issuing of Business Taxes and confirms payment of related invoices as submitted that have been paid to date. All members present in favour, Motion carried.

The First Draft of the 2021 Financial Statements of the Town of Port Rexton has been received from the town’s accounting firm Derrick R. Drodge, Chartered Accountants, for Council discussion and approval. After some discussion and review Council was satisfied to accept the financial statement and accompanying documents as received and the motion was made.
MOTION #16 - 2023– Taylor/Rex; resolved the 2021 Financial Statement and accompanying documents be accepted as presented and shall be forwarded to the auditing firm for finalization. All members present in favour, Motion carried.

The Clerk has received a price quote for the list of office supplies sent to the usual supplier in Clarenville, has compared the numbers with the regular catalogue prices, and also made some calls to ask the price of various items from other suppliers located further away. There is a savings on most every item on the list by continuing with the usual supplier and more so by ordering the years supply.     

MOTION #17- 2023– Rex/Bannister; resolved the approval for the Clerk to place the order to Rodway’s for the office supplies. All members present in favour, Motion carried.

GENERAL BUSINESS 

Local Roads up-grade 2023

The Clerk informed Council about a couple of larger jobs that will need attending to on our roads this coming spring, in particular the culvert under World Pond Road, near the bus turn-a-round. This is in really bad shape and must be replaced as soon as possible. Bring that this is extensive work, it was agreed that we will have someone look at it who can give some kind of specs for a Request for Proposal. Quotes can be then invited and the Clerk can submit an Infrastructure Investment Plan which can be submitted to the Canada Community-Building Fund (formerly the Gas Tax Rebate Application), to use that funding for this job.                                                                                
Municipal Symposium and PMA Conference

Registration is now open for the Spring Municipal Symposium being held May 4 – 6, 2023, at the Quality Inn in Gander. Dates have also been set for the annual PMA Convention and Annual General Meeting for June 13 – 15, 2023, also at the Quality Inn in Gander. The Clerk asked that anyone interested in attending, either in person of virtually, for the Municipal Symposium to please let her know so they can be registered. A tentative agenda should soon be released and will be forwarded to everyone as soon as we receive the email.

The oil tank at the heritage building needs to be replenished so the clerk will order the oil and asked that the cost be shared between council and the society.

MOTION #18- 2023– Bannister/Hayward; resolved the approval for the Clerk to place the order for furnace oil for the Heritage building and the cost will be equally shared between the Heritage Society and Council. All members present in favour, Motion carried.

No further business, the meeting adjourned at 7:35 pm, on a Motion 2023(19) Lander/Bannister. Next meeting will be the first Wednesday in April.
____________________                     ____________________

Mayor Dean Bailey                                  Clerk/Manager Lois Long
